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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




March 3, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Executive Assistant Lemire
Also Present: Foreman Finch, Town Manager Haddad, Tax Collector/Treasurer Hartnett 

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Due to members of Town Hall present to discuss the PILOT agenda item, the GELD chairman recommended amending the agenda and moving the PILOT discussion forward.  The Board agreed.

PILOT

Mr. Kelly introduced and welcomed Town Manager Haddad and Tax Collector/Treasurer Hartnett.  He began the Payment-in-Lieu-of-Taxes (PILOT) discussion by reminding the Board of the permit fees that Town Manager Haddad waived for GELD’s new office and garage facilities – a total of approximately $52,000.  Mr. Kelly said he has been tasked with coming up with a formula for a PILOT that is reasonable and repeatable.  After some discussion at the last meeting, Mr. Easom had made a recommendation to pay four times the average PILOT percentage of the non-profits (excluding churches) in Groton this year and if the Town wants a higher PILOT in subsequent years, they would need to get the other non-profits in Town to pay a higher percentage.  Mr. Lindemer had added that each year, the multiplier will be reduced until it is in line (multiplier of one) with the other non-profit’s percentage.  Mr. Haddad said that he had mailed out letters to all the non-profits as well as the churches in town asking them to consider paying 25% of what their tax valuation would be. He was hoping GELD would also follow that formula. He noted that he had luck with some of the non-profits, but Groton School had agreed to a certain amount for a specific period and they were not interested in amending the amount agreed upon.  Mr. Haddad is still waiting to hear back from some of the other non-profits. It was determined that GELD’s valuation of four times the average PILOT of all non-profits would translate to approximately $32,000.00.
Mr. Haddad thanked Mr. Kelly and Mr. Finch for all their help during the winter and said they did an outstanding job.  Mr. Haddad also thanked the Board; then he and Mr. Hartnett left the meeting.
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PAY A PILOT OF $27,000 TO THE TOWN PLUS $5,000 TO POLICE DISPATCH FOR A TOTAL OF $32,000.00.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 21, 2015.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 12, 2015.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that the Accountants Goulet, Salvidio & Associates PC would like to present the 2014 financial numbers and the DPU report on March 30 or March 31.  He wanted the Board to keep these dates in mind for the next meeting.

Mr. Kelly noted that the line crew will be working 7:00 AM to 3:30 PM beginning next week after the day light savings change.
Cash on hand is steady.  

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were a handful of call outs and zero outages since the last meeting.  

KWh sales for February were up 5.42%, and year to date sales are up .61% for 2015.  

11 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 17.  The 11 poles installed were for the driving range netting system.
There were 2 Dig Safes for the month.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly distributed a press release from the Berkshire Wind Power Cooperative Board of Directors to the Berkshire Wind Power Cooperative Corporation (BWPCC) Members of which Groton Electric is a member.  The subject is the Town of Hancock Payment in lieu of Taxes (PILOT).  Mr. Kelly summarized the press release by stating that the Town of Hancock is pursing legal action against the BWPCC over the co-op’s payment in lieu of taxes.  The BWPCC had entered into a three-year PILOT agreement providing the Town (Hancock) with $156,600 per year. That agreement has been satisfied and the BWPCC has offered to work with the Town on a reasonable PILOT going forward.  The BWPCC has asked for an appraisal to be used to determine the value of assets for an appropriate PILOT because the turbines are now 3 years old and are depreciating and the PILOT should be based on personal property tax assessment only because the turbines are located on private property in the town of Hancock.  A Request for Proposals (RFP) will be issued to conduct the appraisal and the BWPCC has offered to pay for the appraisal.
In summary, the press release stated:


“BWPCC has worked in good faith with Town officials to develop a new PILOT Agreement and will continue to do so.  The BWPCC has paid all PILOT amounts through FY2014 and has agreed: 1) to pay for the development of an RFP; 2) pay for the cost of an appraisal resulting from the RFP; 3) offered interim PILOT Agreements pending the outcome of the RFP process and 4) sent a check to the Town for $147,000 as a PILOT for FY2015 with the explicit statement that if the results of the RFP yield a higher payment, BWPCC will pay the difference.”

Unfortunately, the town of Hancock rejected the $147,000 payment and instead voted to pursue litigation.  Mr. Kelly will update the Board as more information becomes available.

Mr. Kelly distributed a press release from ISO-NE regarding the “Finalized Capacity Auction Results Confirm Resources, Prices for New England Power System in 2018-2019”.  The auction results mean that GELD’s costs to meet the capacity obligation will more than triple in the next three years increasing from just under $500,000.00 per year to over $1.5 million per year.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on power prices for this winter.  He noted that very little power was sold at a loss even with January 2015 being milder than expected.  This is because we set our hedge purchases to cover our entire load during mild weather. The average peak power pricing for January was $80.71 per megawatt hour (MW) and the average peak power for February was $135.37 per MW.  In September 2014, GELD had purchased January – March 2015 strips of peak power for $157.25 per MW.  Mr. Kelly is still confident in dollar cost averaging and covering our mild weather winter load in future years to cover against the upside risk which he believes is still substantial.  

At 7:30 PM the meeting was temporarily adjourned so Mr. Lindemer could present at the FinCom meeting located in the first floor meeting room of Town Hall.  After the presentation, the GELD meeting reconvened at 8:40 PM.

ENERGY EFFICIENCY GRANT
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the energy efficiency grant ($98,000) that was approved by the state to convert the Florence Roche Middle School from T12 to a more efficient T8 fluorescent lighting and to convert Town street lights to LED lighting.  The lighting installation for Florence Roche Middle School is complete. The first one hundred 100-watt equivalent LED street light fixtures should be installed within the next couple of weeks depending on the weather.  Mr. Kelly noted that he also purchased 25 250-watt equivalent LED street light fixtures which should be arriving soon, and then he will purchase the next 100 LED fixtures to arrive in about 4 weeks. That will cover the grant portion received for street lighting.  After the installation is complete, Mr. Kelly will do a cost analysis on converting the remaining high pressure sodium streetlights to LED without a grant.  The Board agreed.
TRENDS STRATEGY 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on a possible agreement with a vendor for Verizon that wants to put pole attachments on 15 to 20 poles in Groton.  The vendor is willing to pay a monthly fee for these “mini cell tower” attachments. The MEAM managers have been discussing the implications of these attachments and there are some concerns.  Mr. Kelly will keep the Board updated on this subject. 
Mr. Lindemer had asked for an outage analysis to see how much revenue is lost due to outages.  Mr. Kelly provided the data and explained that GELD had a total loss in revenue of $795.00 for 2014 based on the outage data. He also noted that GELD had 56 outages in 2014 so the average loss per outage was approximately $14.20.
SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  The PPA, PILOT and land lease are all virtually complete.  He received notification that the capping of the Town’s landfill had been classified as “incomplete” through the state.  Mr. Kelly is working with the project manager at Terracon (the company in charge of monitoring the landfill site for the town) to clarify why the state has classified the landfill site with an incomplete status.  It may just be a clerical or database issue.  Mr. Kelly is still cautiously optimistic that the project will move forward. 
RATES/PURCHASE POWER FUEL ADJUSTMENT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA).  Mr. Kelly noted that March power prices look like they will be more expensive than January (at least for the next couple of weeks).  He also noted that he expected the power markets to return to below $40 per megawatt as soon as the weather improves.  He recommended that the PCA be cut in half from $.015 per kilowatt hour (kWh) to $.0075 per kWh for the March 31 bill.  Mr. Hersh was concerned that GELD’s power costs are still higher than revenues and suggested that the PCA be reduced to $.01 until power costs are more stable.

After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO REDUCE THE PCA FROM $.015 TO $.01 FOR THE MARCH 31 BILL AND CONTINUING UNTIL FURTHER NOTICE.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

The Board will continue to review the results of the PCA each month.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
GELD has spent $219,156 since the last meeting and the new office and garage facilities are 83.6% complete.  For additional information, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of March 3, 2015. 

SALARY/BENEFITS

Mr. Kelly asked the Board if there were any other metrics that they wanted to review for the salary/benefits comparison that Ms. Lemire creates each year.  Mr. Lindemer asked if the data for the last 5 years could be sent to the commissioners.  Ms. Lemire agreed to put the last 5 years into one spreadsheet and forward to the commissioners.  She is also gathering the data for the 2015 comparison and hopes to have it available for the next meeting at the end of March.  

MANAGERS GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Mr. Kelly distributed his goals for 2014 and discussed each category. Mr. Lindemer asked that the 2014 goals document be emailed to each commissioner.  He also asked that each commissioner make recommendations and send their comments to Ms. Lemire for compilation.  The compiled data will be used to discuss Mr. Kelly’s 2015 goals and objectives.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

No new/other business.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 30, 2015 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








 Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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